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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors held on 19 January 2017.

Present: Clive Macdonald (Chair), Janet Smith (Principal), Tamsin Cooper, Vicki Pollard,
David Braham, Pam Lund (from Min B16/7 onwards), Roger Harington, Randall
Whittaker, Hana Gosling (up to and including Min B17/36) and Mark Baker (up to
and including Min B17/36).

In attendance: The Director of Finance and Resources (up to and including Min B17/36), the
Director of Studies (up to and including Min B17/36) and the Clerk to the
Governors.

Apologies: Frances Byrnes, Stephanie Ferguson, Pam Bone, Ben Mitchell and Charlotte
Jones.

B17/1 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None.

B17/2 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
It was noted that Roger Harington's name had been spelt incorrectly in B16/90. With the
inclusion of the above amendment the minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2016 were
approved as an accurate record.

B17/3 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None.

B17/4 GOVERNANCE MATTERS
The Board considered and approved a range of governance matters.

B17/5 The Board considered the proposal to reappoint Pam Lund. It was:
¢ Noted that the appointment was categorised as exceptional circumstances due to Pam
already having served two terms;
e Agreed that due to substantial changes in membership, the recent reintroduction of the
Finance Committee of which Pam was chair, the relatively new in post Director of
Finance and Resources and Pam'’s role as Vice-Chair of the Board it was in the interests
of the School to reappoint Pam for a further term of office;

B17/6 The Board of Governors sought nominations for the role of Vice-Chair. One nomination was
received from Pam Lund, which was seconded. The Board agreed to reappoint Pam Lund as
Vice Chair for a term of office from 19 March 2017 to 18 March 2019.

B17/7 CDD Governance - The Board considered a report which summarised the position to date
regarding the CDD review of its governance framework and provided additional information for
consideration. It was noted that:

e The NSCD Board of Governors had considered a paper at its meeting in July 2016 which
had set out three possible models for the development of CDD governance;
e As aresult of its initial consideration of the report the NSCD Board had agreed that:
o0 It was a good piece of work and the proposals would, if implemented, ensure
greater consistency across the affiliate schools;
0 It would be prudent for NSCD to seek its own independent legal advice regarding
the implications of any proposed changes for the School.
e This legal advice had not yet been sought as it was felt that greater clarity on the
proposal was required in order to ensure that the fullest advice could be provided,;
e Since July 2016:
o Further work and discussions had been on-going at CDD level.
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o Clive Macdonald had met with James Smith, Chair of the CDD Board of
Governors;

0 At the Conservatoire Leadership Board (CLB) meeting on 10 January 2017 it had
been agreed to draw up a set of ‘values/principles’ to outline what binds the
Conservatoire schools together in this joint endeavour;

0 These would support a longer heads of terms document which would outline all
the functions CDD needed to perform, and broadly how it was proposed these
would be addressed.

e It was anticipated that a resolution would be taken to the CDD board on 22nd March
2017 regarding “Heads of Terms” with a hope/expectation that the boards of all the CDD
schools would then consider them in order to enable the CDD Board to know the
outcome at its meeting in July 2017.

The Board explored:
e The history of the CDD structure;
e The importance of CDD as a strategically important body and its role as a lobbying
organisation;
e The potential implications in relation to TDAP;
e Potential scenarios in relation to partners, scrutiny, financial resilience, longevity of
commitment, timescales and risks.

The Board particularly explored in detail implications and risks in relation to TDAP and noted
that:
e There was a particular risk related to amending the CDD governance structure during the
TDAP application process which required careful consideration;
e It would be essential to ensure that the Critical Self Analysis (CSA) document accurately
and carefully reflected the rationale for, benefits of and progress towards implementing
any agreed changes to CDD governance structures.

The Board considered the timescales and noted that the Heads of Terms document should be
available for consideration at its next meeting in April 2017, with an opportunity for a further
discussion at its meeting in July 2017, including consideration of independent legal advice, with
a view to informing CDD of the outcome of the School’s deliberations prior to its meeting in July
2017.

The Board agreed:
e To further explore the risks in relation to TDAP.
e Consider holding an additional meeting of the Board of Governors should the need arise.
o Seek independent legal advice, as previously agreed, once the Heads of Term document
was received.

Resolved: i That Pam Lund be reappointed as an independent member for a four
year term of office from 19 March 2017 to 18 March 2021.

i That Pam Lund be reappointed as Vice Chair for a two year term of
office from 19 March 2017 to 18 March 2019.

iii That Roger Harington be reappointed as an independent member for a
four year term of office from 13 March 2017 to 12 March 2021.

iv. That Mark Baker be converted to serve as the support staff governor for
the remainder of his term of office to 20 July 2020.

v That Hana Goseling be appointed as the teaching staff governor for a
four year term of office from 19 January 2017 to 18 January 2021.

vi  That Ben Mitchell be appointed as a member of the Finance Committee.
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vii  That in view of the establishment of a Finance Committee the role of
Lead Governor — Finance be discontinued.

viii  That in relation to proposed changes to the CDD governance structure:
e Risks in relation to TDAP be explored further;
e The holding of an additional meeting of the Board of Governors
be considered should the need arise;
¢ Independent legal advice, as previously agreed, be sought once
the Heads of Term document was received.

PRINCIPAL’S REPORT

The Board considered the Principal’s Report which included updates regarding:

Staffing;

Conservatoire for Dance and Drama (CDD) and preparation for Taught Degree Awarding
Powers (TDAP);

Leeds Dance Partnership (LDP);

Small Specialist Institution Awards;

Student Recruitment;

Performances;

Learning and Participation;

Marketing.

The Board considered the potential Impact and benefits of the Leeds Dance Partnership and
noted that:

The School was contributing £3K to the partnership;

The School anticipated benefitting from enhanced programming, partnerships which
could impact on educational developments, the opportunity to apply for fellowships and
opportunities for students to perform.

The Board welcomed the report and the positive information reported.

The Board considered the National Portfolio Organisation Application Update and noted

that:

The School would submit its first application to receive National Portfolio Organisation
membership and funding, following Board approval, by the end of January 2017;
The application would be for £249,500 for each of four years, amounting to £998K
running from April 2018 to March 2022;
Funding was being sought for:

0 Riley Theatre Programming

0 Artist Development Programming

0 Supporting the Children and Young Peoples Northern Network
The funding was central to the School's development as an international dance centre;
The bid would build on the School’s history of on-going successful applications to Grants
for the Arts, but would seek to address the intermittent nature of the previous funding.

The Board:

Explored opportunities relating to the Children and Young Peoples Northern Network;
Explored the probability of the bid being successful, noting that the School had been
encouraged to apply by the Arts Council but it was not possible to anticipate the likely
success;

Considered what options the School would have if the bid was unsuccessful;

Noted that the result would be known in July 2017, with a start date for the project of April
2018.
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The Board supported the application for submission by the end of January 2017.

Resolved: i  That the Principal’s report be noted.

ii  That the bid for National Portfolio Organisation membership and funding
be approved for submission.

STRATEGY
The Board considered a revised draft Strategic Plan and:

¢ Noted that the plan presented was a further development of the draft version considered
at the strategic planning session held in September 2016;

e Discussed the concept and appropriateness of the term compassionate citizens;

o Considered the mission statement and whether it was sufficiently student focused, and
agreed that whilst the statement could be reconsidered by the staff team it would not be
appropriate to make it any lengthier;

e Agreed that whilst the detailed KPIs were essential and appropriate for managing and
monitoring the implementation of the strategy at management level it would be helpful if
the strategy itself included only high level, headline KPIs;

¢ Welcomed the plan and agreed that it was a very good document, with clarity and focus.

The Board considered the Five Year Financial Plan to 2022 and:
¢ Noted that an earlier draft had been considered in detail by the Finance Committee;
e Agreed that the TEF application for gold status section be reworded to clarify that gold
status was an initial hypothesis and not an expectation at this stage.

The Board considered the Internationalisation and Fundraising Activity Progress Report
and Proposal which:

e Provided a summary of the programme of activities which had been put in place to date
to support both internationalisation and fundraising;

e Outlined how the £60K transfer from reserves previously agreed would be used to cover
the costs of the activities set out for the internationalisation project, the costs of the NPO
application and supporting groundwork of producing a revised strategic plan;

¢ Included a case for further investing an additional £40K from the School’s reserves in
2016/17 to fund consultancy work on building fundraising capacity.

The Board explored:
e Whether there were any risks related to the use of reserves, and agreed that there was
not, particularly noting over achievement against surplus targets in previous years;
e How the work would generate on-going income which would be embedded in future
budgets;
e Agreed that the proposal represented a good opportunity for investment and that the
aims appeared to be appropriate and achievable.

Resolved: i  That subject to the potential minor amendments above to be made at the
discretion of the Principal the Strategic Plan April 2017- July 2022 be
approved.

il That subject to the rewording of the TEF section as outlined in B17/19 the
Five Year Financial Plan to 2022 be approved.

iii  That the allocation of a further £40K from reserves in 2016/17 for
internationalisation and fundraising be approved.

ACADEMIC MATTERS
The Board considered the Academic Dashboard and noted that:
o Withdrawals and intermissions had been reported separately;
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e Overall student retention to January 2017 was 96%, compared to 90% student retention
in 2015/16;

e The School’'s non-continuation rate was therefore 4% against a CDD access agreement
benchmark of 11.3%;

e To date in 2016/17 nine students had suspended their studies, one student had
withdrawn and the School was expecting 8 or 9 students to return in 2017/18;

¢ No gaps in achievements had been identified for any groups.

B17/23 The Board considered the Destinations of Leavers in Higher Education data and:

e Noted that a priority for NSCD in 2015/16 had been to increase response rates to meet
the CDD target of 86% of UK domiciled leavers and this had been achieved,

o Welcomed the results, particularly the 98% of respondents being known to be in
employment or further training, 31% of which were known to have had significant
Dance/Drama/Circus related employment;

o Agreed that where possible HESA benchmarking from across the sector be included in
future reports.

B17/24 The Board considered the Summary Annual Programme Monitoring Report 2015/16 and:

¢ Noted that the report had been abridged but the full version was available if required;

e Welcomed the extremely positive overall picture;

o Noted that there were a significant number of resulting actions and sought and received
assurance that there were no strategically significant risks or areas of concern and that
all the actions were developmental in nature;

e Noted that key areas of development related to assessment and feedback and some
elements of student support;

o Explored the timing of the report in relation to the provision of quality assurance to
HEFCE by CDD and agreed that it would be useful to understand the School’'s and
CDD’s framework for academic assurance.

Resolved: i  That where possible HESA benchmarking from across the sector be
included in future academic dashboard reports.

ii  That a report setting out CDD’s and the School’s academic assurance be
provided for a future meeting.

B17/25 HUMAN RESOURCES MATTERS
The Board considered the Human Resources Data Report 2015/16 and noted that:

e This was the second year the report had been presented,

e The report did not include data relating to casual workers, which accounted for around a
further fifty staff, but that on-going work regarding analysis of the School’s use of casual
workers was being undertaken and the data would be included in the report for 2016/17;

e The 14% decrease in the headcount from 42 to 37 was mainly as a result of two part time
posts being combined within Verve (Artistic Director and Rehearsal Director), the roles of
two other staff being taken up by casual hours contracts (Verve Technician and Learning
Support) and one role (Finance Administrator) being held as a vacancy;

e The staff base was not ethnically diverse and the School was exploring ways to seek to
address this;

e Although only 5% of staff had declared a disability it was felt that there was likely to be
some undeclared dyslexia and dyspraxia.

B17/26 The Board:

o Welcomed the future inclusion of data regarding casual staff, but agreed that there
should be differentiation between the additional data and that already presented for
employed staff;

e Agreed that the turnover percentage seemed very high and not in line with the results of
the Health and Wellbeing Survey and asked that the calculation be double checked.
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The Board considered the initial results of the Staff Health and Wellbeing Survey and noted

that:

The report included an initial presentation of the data and a more detailed analysis would
be presented for consideration at the next meeting;

74% of staff had completed the survey;

The results were generally positive, other than some potential issues regarding pay and
reward where the School was aware of an ongoing concern from some staff.

The Board encouraged the School to seek benchmarking data for inclusion in the detailed
analysis of the Health and Wellbeing Survey.

The Board received a verbal update regarding the ongoing job evaluation project and noted that:

The project was in progress, but had been delayed due to staff absence at CDD;
The School's newly appointed HR Manager would be meeting with the CDD HR Manager
to establish an appropriate approach to completion of the project.

Resolved: i  That data regarding casual staff be included in future HR Data Reports,

but differentiation between the additional data and that already presented
for employed staff be maintained.

ii  That the staff turnover percentage in the HR Data Report 2015/16 be
double checked.

iii  That benchmarking data for the Health and Wellbeing Survey be sought
and included in the detailed analysis report to be presented at the next
meeting.

EINANCIAL MATTERS

The Board considered the Management Accounts to 30 November 2016 and noted that:

The report had been considered in detail by the Finance Committee at its meeting in
December 2016;

The School had delivered financial results broadly in line with the revised budget set in
October 2016 with a small surplus of £27K being returned against a budget for the period
of a loss of £25K;

There were no major variances to income likely to result in a permanent change to the
outcome for the year, the differences in the year to date related primarily to timing;

Whilst the student numbers forecasts were prudent the number of deferrals and
withdrawals already recorded in the early part of the year indicated that the projections
may not be achieved and so tuition fee income and the related share of HEFCE funding
from CDD may need to be reduced;

The overall level of staff costs were slightly lower than predicted with an underspend in
management and administration partially offset by an overspend in teaching;

Operating costs were broadly in line with the original budget;

Reserves were at £1,973K.

The Board noted that it would be useful to include prior year figures as previously agreed.

Resolved: i  That the management accounts to 30 November 2016 be noted.

ii  That future management accounts include prior year figures.

HEALTH AND SAFETY

The Board considered a Health and Safety Report and noted:

There had been six accidents reported from 11 October 2016 to 9 January 2017, none of
which had required reporting under (RIDDOR) Reporting of Injuries, Diseases and
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Dangerous Occurrences Regulations 2013;
e Training had been undertaken by key staff regarding working at heights, manual
handling, risk assessments and responsibilities of the fire warden;
e Further training for new fire wardens and Riley Theatre front of house staff was planned.
e A full fire evacuation drill would be carried out within the following two weeks;
e The School was working through how to most effectively meet the needs of students with

epilepsy.

The Board of Governors:
e Welcomed the report and the progress made;
o Were assured that appropriate arrangements were in place and legislative
responsibilities were being met.

Resolved: i That the health and Safety progress report be noted.

RISK MANAGEMENT
The Board considered the Risk Register — Key Strategic Risks and noted that:
e The scoring for a number of academic risks had reduced as a result of discussion at the
Academic Board.
o The risk ‘failure to retain students (from all backgrounds)’ had been included as a key
strategic risk.

The Board was satisfied that the risks, controls and mitigating actions were appropriate.
Resolved: i  That the Risk Register be noted.

MINUTES

The Board received and noted the minutes of the:
Finance Committee — 27 September 2016
Audit Committee — 18 October 2016
Academic Board — 21 July 2016
Academic Board — 9 November 2016

CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS — Minutes of the Remuneration Committee
The Board received and noted the confidential minutes of the:
e Remuneration Committee — 29 September 2016

DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Board of Governors will take place on Thursday 27 April 2017 at
6.00pm.

Signed

Date
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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE EFINANCE COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee held on 27 September 2016.

Present: Pam Lund (Chair) and Clive Macdonald.

In attendance: The Director of Finance and Resources and the Clerk to the Governors.
Apologies: Pam Bone and Janet Smith.

F16/1 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

F16/2

F16/3

F16/4

F16/5

None declared.

ROLE OF THE COMMITTEE AND TERMS OF REFERENCE
The committee considered its role and terms of reference. It was agreed that it be recommended
to the Board of Governors that:
o At least one further member should be sought and once appointed the quorum for
meetings should be increased to three.
e ‘In excess of £200,000’ should be deleted from 6.8.

Resolved: i That the agreed amendments to the Finance Committee terms of
reference be recommended to the Board of Governors for approval.

FINAL MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS 2015/16
The committee considered the management accounts to 31 July 2016 and noted that:

e The School had achieved an operating surplus of £492K.

o £377K of which had been set aside to cover the pension liabilities in the West Yorkshire
Pension Fund.

e The net surplus for the year was therefore slightly in excess of the £100K target at £115K.
The operating surplus had significantly increased since the last report and the key
variances related to:

0 A £166K increase in funding council income made up of £27K related to the
release of EFA and SFA clawback provisions and the release of provisions relating
to HEFCE funding which had been absorbed centrally by CDD.

0 The exceeding of tuition fee income by £85K as a result of higher than predicted
retention rates, a ‘windfall’ recovery as a result of a review of the student loan book
and a reduction in fee waivers.

0 A considerable underspend in staff costs.

The committee:

e Sought and received assurance that there would be no possibility of any further clawback
for 2015/16.

o Explored the reasons for the significant underspend in staff costs.

Explored the position regarding the West Yorkshire Pension Fund liabilities in detail.

e Sought clarification regarding the significant difference in trade creditors in comparison
with 2014/15 and noted that this was as a result of the invoice for the building
refurbishment only very recently being entered onto the ledger and only one instalment
being paid to date.

e Agreed that a prior year variance column should be added to the income and expenditure
account summary.

The committee agreed that with regard to the pension liabilities:
e It was important that the Board of Governors thoroughly understood the regulations that
applied, the scale of the issue and the risks and potential impact, along with considering
any actions that could be taken.
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e That the School’s financial statements auditors be asked to present regarding the above
issues once the triennial revaluation of the scheme had been received.

The committee welcomed the report and noted the School’s continuing positive financial position.

Resolved: i That the School’s financial statements auditors be invited to present to
the committee regarding the issues relating to pensions liabilities once
the triennial revaluation of the scheme had been received.

i That a prior year variance column be added to the income and
expenditure account summary.

DRAFT FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 2015/16
The committee considered the draft financial statements 2015/16 and noted that:
e The commentary in the report was still being developed, and this year was being written
with a range of potential audiences in mind, including potential funders.
¢ The tables had been produced to the previous accounting regime and following annotation
by KPMG would be updated to meet FRS102.

e There was no expectation that there would be any changes to the figures as a result.
The audit was now complete and the clearance meeting with KPMG would take place in
week commencing 3" October 2016.

The committee considered the approach to reserves, including how this should be expressed in
the financial statements, and agreed that both the treasury management and reserves policies
would be reviewed at the next meeting.

Resolved: i That the treasury management and reserves policies be reviewed at the
meeting of the Finance Committee in December 2016.

BUDGET 2016/17

The committee considered a revised budget for 2016/17 and noted:

e The budget had been further revised since its approval by the Board of Governors in July
2016 to reflect:
o0 the actual number and mix of students on the roll as at 19th September;

the finalised CDD allocation of central funding;

the funding contracts with the EFA and SFA;

the naotification of income to be paid under the CAT scheme;

the inclusion of Grants for the Arts income of £66K, with corresponding expenditure

resulting in a nil impact on the overall figures.

e The budget had been drawn up taking into account the aims and objectives outlined in the
current five-year Strategic Plan running to 2017/18.

e The School was predicting a break even position for 2016/17 compared to the agreed
£100K target surplus.

e The break even position was due to an overall reduction of £84K in income, together with
the inclusion of a 1% cost of living pay rise for staff, plus other cost inflation rises and the
inclusion of the carried forward £60K expenditure for fundraising and overseas recruitment.

e That although the predicted out-turn for 2016/17 was below the expected target, a greater
surplus was predicted for the financial year 2015/16, boosting reserves by a forecast
additional £120K which would more than offset the reduction in 2016/17.

¢ That whilst central funding via CDD would continue to fall, the proposed approach was
designed to enable the School to invest in order to increase alternative income sources
before making any decisions about staff reduction of restructuring or imposing significant
cost cutting targets.

©o0oo0Oo

F16/10 The committee considered the financial context for 2016/17 noting:

e That although CDD had been assessed as world leading in the recent ISTA review and
was therefore eligible to continue to receive specialist funding this was only for a period of





Document 12i
three more years.

e The HEFCE grant figure for 2016/17 had been confirmed by CDD and the amount for
distribution across the schools had reduced by £287K in total, resulting in a reduction of
£35K for NSCD.

e The uncertainty created by Brexit given the high proportion of European staff and students
at the School.

e The impact of FRS102 and the WYPF pension valuation.

F16/11 The committee explored the significant gap over a number of years between the predicted surplus
and the actual surplus achieved at year end and noted that:
¢ In the last three years the reported results had been significantly into surplus compared
with the original budget for the period.
e The situation would be monitored closely in 2016/17 to identify the reasons for any
fluctuations, with any surpluses or underspends identified and ‘banked’ in a timely manner
with the aim of achieving the £100K target surplus by year end.

F16/12 The committee agreed that a further review of the budget should be undertaken to incorporate
£100K in cost savings in order to achieve the agreed target surplus.

Resolved: i That prior to its presentation to the Board of Governors in October 2016
a further review of the 2016/17 budget be undertaken to incorporate
£100K in cost savings in order to achieve the agreed £100K target
surplus.

F16/13 EINANCIAL PLAN 2018/19
The committee considered a financial plan to 2021 which was tabled at the meeting. It was noted
that:

e The forecast for the period 2017/18 to 2020/21 had been prepared on a ‘business as
usual’ basis, based only on the currently agreed strategy and any specific projects
previously approved.

¢ The financial position remained stable until 2019/20 when a small deficit was predicted due
to the loss of the ISTA transitional funding.

e Without the inclusion of plans to generate further significant income the funding gap rose
to £700K in the final year of the forecast - 2020/21.

¢ No attempt had been made to assess the potential impact of Brexit at this stage; but the
impact on applications for 2017/18 would be closely monitored.

e The plan would need to be revisited as part of the development of the new strategic plan.

F16/14 The committee explored the plan in detail, particularly:

e The position regarding declining tuition fees from £1,685K in 2015/16 to £1,578K in
2016/17.

e The current pattern of declining income and increasing expenditure.

¢ The need to ensure the plan reflected the operation of the School, for example by including
a separate line for the professional season, demonstrating how activities contribute to the
bottom line, separating out investment costs so the impact can be monitored accurately
and showing a line for the ‘funding gap’ to provide a financial context for strategic planning.

F16/15 The committee:
o Welcomed the plan and agreed that it formed a good basis for development.
¢ Acknowledged that it was currently a ‘business as usual plan’ which would need to develop
significantly into a plan for investment and growth in line with the emerging strategic plan.

Resolved: i That the financial plan 2016/17 to 2020/21 be noted.
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F16/16 RISKS OVERSEEN BY THE COMMITTEE
The Committee considered the risks in the risk register which it was responsible for and agreed
that the current risks were appropriate and sufficient controls were in place.
Resolved: i That the risk register be noted.
F16/17 DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
Thursday 15 December 2016 at 6.00pm
Signed

Date
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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE FINANCE COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee held on 15 December 2016.

Present:

In attendance:

Apologies:

Pam Lund (Chair), Clive Macdonald and Janet Smith.

Ben Mitchell (member designate), the Director of Finance and Resources and the
Clerk to the Governors.

Pam Bone.

F16/18 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 September 2016 were approved as an accurate record.

F16/19 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

With respect to:

His employment by the Clydesdale and Yorkshire Bank Ben Mitchell declared a non-
financial interest in items which related to treasury management and reserves. It was
noted that the Clydesdale and Yorkshire Bank would not be considered as an investment
option for the School.

F16/20 It was agreed that no decisions to be taken at the meeting would be affected by these interests
and it was not considered necessary for anyone to withdraw from the meeting.

F16/21 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS 2016/17

The committee considered the management accounts to 30 November 2016 and noted that:

The School had delivered financial results broadly in line with the revised budget set in
October 2016 with a small surplus of £27K being returned against a budget for the period
of a loss of £25K.

There were no major variances to income likely to result in a permanent change to the
outcome for the year, the differences in the year to date related primarily to timing.

Whilst the student numbers forecasts were prudent the number of deferrals and
withdrawals already recorded in the early part of the year indicated that the projections
may not be achieved and so tuition fee income and the related share of HEFCE funding
from CDD may nheed to be reduced.

The overall level of staff costs were slightly lower than predicted with an underspend in
management and administration partially offset by an overspend in teaching.

Operating costs were broadly in line with the original budget.

Reserves were at £1,973K.

The development work undertaken in the finance team meant that the production of
management accounts was now much more streamlined and effective.

F16/22 The committee explored the student deferrals and withdrawals in detail and noted that:

The School's relatively small learner numbers meant that a handful of
withdrawals/deferrals had a significant impact.
It was too early in the year to draw any conclusions from comparison with data from
previous years.
No trends had been identified, but further work was ongoing to drill down further into the
data to identify whether:

0 There were any recruitment issues that could have impacted on leavers.

0 The School was more likely to support deferrals than other providers.

o0 Fees were a significant factor.
If further leavers or deferrals materialised it could potentially affect the ability of the School
to meet its budget targets.
The School was exploring options to recruit to year two in order to fill spaces left by
withdrawals/deferrals.

F16/23 The committee sought clarification regarding the treatment of the transfer from reserves in the
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F16/27

P&L summary. It was agreed that this would be clarified and the table re-issued.

The committee explored the impact of the revaluation of the WYPA pension scheme and noted
that:
e The School anticipated that the upcoming triennial revaluation was likely to result in an
increase in the pension deficit.
o The key area which would directly affect the School’s finances was any potential changes
to its contribution levels.
e The School could consider reviewing the use of a defined benefits scheme but this would
have significant and wide ranging impacts and was not an option to be considered at this
time.

Resolved: i That the treatment of the transfer from reserves in the P&L summary be
clarified and the table re-issued.

STRATEGIC PLAN AND SUPPORTING FINANCIAL PLAN TO 2021
The committee considered the strategic plan and supporting financial plan to 2021 and noted
that:

e A draft plan had been presented at the meeting of the Board of Governors in October
2016, where it had been agreed that the next iteration, including a financial plan, would be
considered by the Finance Committee at its meeting in December 2016.

e The paper presented provided an update to the ‘business as usual’ financial plan already
approved by the Board of Governors and included the specific projects proposed for the
next one to three years, including resourcing and financial implications.

e The initiatives proposed did not require any significant cash investment at this stage.

e It was anticipated that the initiatives distilled from the new strategic plan, once
implemented, would make a significant contribution to the financial stability of the School
and have a significant impact on the future funding gap.

o A measured view had been taken on initiatives that could realistically be achieved over the
lifetime of the plan and played to the educational strengths of the organisation.

¢ The School would also continue to explore all opportunities that aligned themselves with its
mission and vision as described in the draft strategy document.

The committee:

e Explored the treatment of the £60K transferred from reserves for 2016/17 and noted that
this would be utilised to improve the School's website and fund additional overseas
auditions.

o Agreed that the £60K project should have a separate reporting line in both income and
expenditure to ensure that it could be monitored effectively.

o Noted that the £60K expenditure had been incorporated into each of the future years and
was covered by income.

The committee:

e Explored a broad proposal regarding investment in 2016/17 to kick start a fundraising
initiative.

¢ Noted that this was required in order to engage consultancy time to develop a fundraising
strategy, undertake organisational development and deliver fundraising applications.

o Agreed that the School needed to be very clear about what the strategy would include,
what it would aim to achieve and which aspects to focus on.

Noted the potential impact of restricted and unrestricted funds.

o Noted that there would be overhead costs required to administer such a strategy.

o Noted that there were potential options to consider regarding corporate structures and
subsidiary companies, but that such considerations were at a very early stage and would
need to be considered very carefully and include appropriate professional and legal
advice.

o Agreed that any decision to commit additional funds from reserves rested with the Board of
Governors and that a proposal be submitted to the Board of Governors for consideration.
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The committee considered the proposed strategic projects in detail and:

o Welcomed them, noting that they were on the whole low in terms of investment cost,
capitalised on the strengths and staff resources available and were achievable.

o Cautioned that the level of cost included was potentially low at approximately £400K,
particularly in relation to the level of income anticipated at £800K, and suggested that
some contingency should be included.

o Were clear that as with any new initiative there was a level of risk involved and the Board
of Governors needed to be clear about this in its consideration and approval process.

The committee explored the proposal regarding the development of the theatre and an NPO
application and its links to the School’s fundraising strategy, how the venue could be utilised to
support fundraising and how it could support new methods of audience development. It was
agreed that the benefits of the project would be mostly non-financial and additional costs should
be included in order to reach a break even position.

The committee considered the five year financial plan and:

¢ Noted that the plan demonstrated a virtually break even position for 2020/21 when it was
anticipated that any specialist funding would be completely withdrawn.

e Agreed that the break even forecast was extremely prudent and unlikely to actually
materialise and that the School needed to bear in mind the need to demonstrate to
potential funders that it was sustainable in the long term

o Explored how the plan should be presented externally and monitored internally.

o Agreed that any plan needed to include a commentary regarding the level of
certainty/uncertainty of funding lines.

o Agreed that it would be useful to include ISTA funding as a separate line, along with an
appropriate commentary.

The committee agreed that it would be beneficial to develop a plan to be used for internal
monitoring purposes and that this should be extended to include 2021/22 and include additional
income (including international) from 2020/21 to contribute towards replacing specialist funding.

Resolved: i Ensure that the £60K transferred from reserves for 2016/17 has a
separate reporting line in both income and expenditure to ensure that it
can be monitored effectively.

I That a proposal for investment in 2016/17 to kick start a fundraising
initiative be submitted to the Board of Governors for consideration.

iii ~ That additional costs be included in the NPO project to reach a break
even position.

iv. That the plan used for internal monitoring purposes be extended to
include 2021/22 and include additional income (including international)
from 2020/21 to contribute towards replacing specialist funding.

TREASURY MANAGEMENT ANNUAL REPORT AND POLICY
The committee considered a revised treasury management policy and noted that it had not
been significantly amended, but had been updated to reflect revised management structures.

The committee agreed that:

e The policy required some further amendment to clearly articulate the level of risk the
School was prepared to take in relation to its treasury management. For example ensuring
that its capital was not put at risk, managing risks relating to liquidity carefully and being
clear that returns are secondary; and the level of counterparty risk to be tolerated.

e The current policy did not provide sufficient protection for the Director of Finance and
should include a clear criteria for investing within which the Director of Finance may
operate, including a criteria for delegated authority.
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e The policy should articulate an approval and reporting protocol, and suggested that the
policy should be approved by the Board of Governors.

e A monitoring report should be appended to the management accounts presented to each
Finance Committee meeting and an annual report presented to the Board of Governors.

e The reporting protocol should ensure that the effective implementation of
recommendations was reported to the Finance Committee.

The committee considered a treasury management annual report and noted that:
¢ Recommendations which were approved in June 2015 had not been carried out.
e A number of recommendations in light of the School’s current position were outlined.

The committee agreed that no recommendations should be implemented until the revised policy
had been approved.

Resolved: i That the Treasury Management Policy be updated as set out in F16/33
and presented to the Board of Governors for approval.

i That recommendations for 2016/17 be considered following approval of
the revised policy.

RESERVES POLICY AND PROPOSALS FOR 2016/17
The committee considered a revised reserves policy and noted that it had not been significantly
amended, but had been updated to reflect revised management structures.

The committee explored the level of reserves set, previous advice from the external auditors and
the key elements of the reserves policy and agreed:
e That the policy should be reframed to:

o Ensure that it was written as a policy rather than as a status report.

o Ensure it was explicit about what the School required in terms of working capital.

o Clearly include a target for a general reserve of seven months of operational
expenditure.

o State that where the surplus was above the seven months of operational
expenditure target this would be identified as seed funding for development and
investment in the future of the organisation.

0 Amend the reference to £100K per year to 3% of turnover.

The committee considered how the School should hold its pension deficit and whether this needed
to be in cash and agreed that this should be considered in more detail at a future meeting.

Resolved: i That the Reserves Policy be updated as set out in F16/37 and presented
to the Board of Governors for approval.

i That the committee consider how the School should hold its pension
deficit at a future meeting.

FINANCIAL REGULATIONS
The committee noted that the financial regulations required updating and agreed that a redrafted
version should be presented to the next meeting of the committee for consideration.

Resolved: i That a redrafted version of the Financial Regulations be presented to
the next meeting of the committee for consideration.

DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Thursday 9 March 2017 at 6.00pm





Signed

Date
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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE FINANCE COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee held on 7 March 2017.

Present:
In attendance:

Apologies:

Pam Lund (Chair), Clive Macdonald, Ben Mitchell and Janet Smith.
The Director of Finance and Resources and the Clerk to the Governors.

Pam Bone.

F17/1 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 15 December 2016 were approved as an accurate record.

F17/2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

With respect to his employment by the Clydesdale and Yorkshire Bank Ben Mitchell declared a
potential conflict of loyalty in relation to item 14 — Treasury Management Policy. It was noted that
as the Clydesdale and Yorkshire Bank would not be considered as an investment option for the
School this posed no conflict of loyalty and would not interfere with the trustee’s ability to decide
the issue only in the best interests of NSCD.

F17/3 It was agreed that no decisions to be taken at the meeting would be affected by any conflicts of
interest and it was not considered necessary for anyone to withdraw from the meeting.

F17/4 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS 2016/17

The committee considered the management accounts to 31 January 2017 and noted that:

It had not been possible to include previous year figures as requested due to management
accounts to 31 January not being produced in 2016.

Management accounts were now being produced on a regular two monthly cycle so
comparison figures would be available in future and 2016 figures to 31 March 2017 would
be included in the next report.

The School had delivered financial results broadly in line with the revised budget set in
October 2016, with a small surplus of £27K being returned against a budget for this period
of a loss of £25K.

There were no major variances to income likely to result in a permanent change to the
outcome for the year.

Whilst student numbers forecasts were prudent, the number of deferrals and withdrawals
recorded in the early part of the year had indicated that tuition fee projections may not be,
however this position had stabilised and the School now expected to be on target for
tuition fees at year end.

The overall level of staff costs was slightly lower than predicted with an underspend in
management and administration being partially offset by an overspend in teaching.

F17/5 The committee explored in detail:

How the agreed transfer from reserves should be shown in the profit and loss statement,
agreeing it was important to separate business as usual from any transfers from reserves.
The pension fund (loss)/gain and specifically the timeframe for the annual revaluation. It
was noted that the School was estimating a loss of £100K but the actual revaluation figure
would not be received until August 2017.

The underspend in staff costs in the year to date, noting the reasons for them, the
approach to profiling, the likely outturn at year end, the reasons why there was no variance
to budget expected at year end and the most appropriate approach to utilisation of in-year
savings generated by unfilled vacancies.

F17/6 The committee explored reforecasting options and the pros and cons of more detailed financial
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analysis, noting that:

e Currently no reforecasting was undertaken in-year, with the exception of any agreed
transfer from reserves.

o If reforecasting was to be undertaken it should be across all areas and not piece-meal e.g.
staff costs only.

e If any significant changes were anticipated they would be flagged up to the committee by
the Director of Finance and Resources as a matter of course.

e Significantly higher than predicted surpluses at year end in previous years had been the
result of routine inclusion of very prudent provisions in the budget.

e Costs were now more accurately reflected, with the exception of the unpredictable pension
charges.

e Variances were usually relatively small, management accounts were being produced on a
more timely basis - every two months - and processes were in place to flag up and
address any more significant variances should they arise.

e As the School's budget evolved from a relatively predictable income profile to a less
predictable income development/commercial model there may be a need to commit more
resource to detailed profiling, but this would best be addressed incrementally.

o There were a range of areas that were difficult to profile accurately e.g. additional teaching,
musicians.

e The School had limited staff resources available to commit to financial analysis.

e There would always need to be an end of year review where provision that the School did
not control was released.

The committee agreed to consider the budgeting and forecasting process at a future meeting in
line with the consideration of the 2017/18 budget.

The committee agreed that there were no concerns arising from the management accounts
presented regarding income or expenditure.

The committee noted that the final bullet point in reserves should read £100K and not £60K.

Resolved: i That the committee consider the budgeting and forecasting process at a
future meeting in line with the consideration of the 2017/18 budget.

ii That the final bullet point in the reserves section of the management
accounts to 31 January 2017 be amended to read £100K and not £60K.

iii ~ That a line below surplus showing the £100K project costs transferred
from reserves be included in the profit and loss statement.

TREASURY MANAGEMENT POLICY

The committee considered a revised treasury management policy and noted that it had been
amended further following its consideration at the last meeting. A report summarising cash
balances over the previous eighteen months was tabled as background context for the
consideration of the policy. The committee noted that cash balances had gradually built over the
period and were never below £2,674K.

The committee noted:
e The policy now included a proposed framework within which the Director of Finance and
Resources could operate.
e The key amendment was the inclusion of proposed credit ratings in Section D - Decision
Making and Analysis.

The committee considered the proposed credit ratings in detail, including risks and pros and cons
and agreed to include BBB+ or above, noting that this was a minimum threshold which did not
preclude the School from using higher rated institutions.
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The committee agreed that references to the role of Lead Governor — Finance should be removed.
The committee considered the roles and responsibilities as set out in Section E in detail and
agreed that it should be re-worded to include:
e The Finance Committee approving a framework for treasury management within which the
Director of Finance could;
e Make proposals to the finance committee for approval;
e With an option for chair's action if required, with decisions being reported to the next
meeting of the committee.

The committee also agreed to:
¢ Include reference to the requirement for CDD to approve any borrowing.
¢ Remove section K — Ethical Considerations.
e Amend Section L - Reporting Framework and Performance Monitoring to bring it into line
with changes made to section E.
Remove reference to HSBC.
Update the opening paragraph to reflect approval by the Finance Committee.
Present the revised policy to the Board of Governors for information.
As previously agreed include a report regarding treasury management with the bi-monthly
management accounts.

Resolved: i That with the inclusion of the amendments outlined in the F17/4 and
F17/5 the Treasury Management Policy be approved.

ii That the revised Treasury Management Policy be presented to the Board
of Governors for information.

iii ~ That a report regarding treasury management be included in the bi-
monthly management accounts.

RESERVES POLICY
The committee considered a revised reserves policy and noted that:
¢ It had been significantly re-written in line with discussions at the last meeting.
e Did not represent any changes to the current arrangements, only clarified and formalised
arrangements that had been previously agreed.

The committee:

o Agreed to re-word section e to reflect approval of the policy by the Finance Committee,
with any amendments being reported to the Board of Governors.

e Re-word section ¢ to ‘retain an additional amount annually to be added to reserves
equivalent to a_minimum_of 3% of the overall income of the School (which currently
equates to £100K per year).

e Considered whether the surplus target should be calculated pre or post pension
adjustment and agreed that it should be pre-pension adjustment.

Resolved: i That with the inclusion of the amendments outlined in F17/17 the
Reserves Policy be approved.

ii That the revised Reserves Policy be presented to the Board of
Governors for information.

FINANCIAL REGULATIONS
The committee considered the financial regulations and noted that minimum amendments had
been made to reflect structural and job title changes.

The committee considered the most appropriate approach to reviewing the regulations and agreed
that the School should propose changes and request that the internal auditor review them as part
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of the internal audit of finance scheduled for 2016/17.

F17/20 The committee considered the tendering levels set out in 6.10 and agreed that they were currently
low and should be revised to

e under £5,000 — the budget holder shall have the discretion to decide whether or not to
obtain quotations, but value for money must always be obtained

o from £5,000 to £15,000 — the budget holder shall be required to obtain at least three
guotations

e purchases over £15,000 and up to £50,000 — subject to at least three competitive tenders
selected by the Principal, tenderers to be invited to express an interest on the College
website, or in appropriate trade journals or in local or national newspapers, at least
fourteen days’ notice should be provided.

F17/21 The committee explored areas of key risk and agreed they related to credit card payments,
contract allocation and cash management (though this was currently at a low level but was likely
to increase).

F17/22 The committee agreed:

e To include additional wording from CDD regarding value for money.
e That references to virement in Section B be removed.
e That a further amended version be presented for consideration at the next meeting.
Resolved: i That amendments be made to the Financial regulations as set out in
F17/20 and F17/22 and an updated version be presented to the
committee for consideration at its next meeting.
ii That the updated regulations be included in the scheduled internal audit
of the finance area in May 2017.

F17/23 2017/18 RECRUITMENT UPDATE
The committee received a verbal update regarding recruitment for 2017/18 which was very
positive.

F17/24 DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Tuesday 23 May 2017 at 6.30pm

Signed

Date
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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 18 October 2016.

Present: Vicki Pollard (Chair), Mark Wood and Roger Harington.

In attendance: The Principal, the Director of Finance and Resources, James Boyle (KPMG) and
the Clerk to the Governors.

Apologies: Stephanie Ferguson.

A16/50 CLOSED SESSION WITH THE AUDITORS

A16/51

A16/52

A16/53

A16/54

A16/55

A16/56

A16/57

A closed session was held with the financial statements auditor who reported that:
¢ They had no issues or concerns they wished to raise.
e There had been significant work undertaken by the finance team in developing the
effective use of finance systems.
e The main challenge for the 2015/16 accounts related to the restatement required under
FRS102.

The committee explored with the auditors how the School compared with other organisations in
relation to the pensions deficit and noted the advice that the Board of Governors should ensure it
is aware of the related risks and has appropriate controls in place.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.

MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting held on 5 July 2016 were approved as an accurate record.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None

ANNUAL AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT TO THE BOARD 2015/16
The committee considered the draft Annual Audit Committee Report to the Board and noted that:
e The chief function of the Audit Committee was to advise the Board on the effectiveness of
the School’'s internal control systems, including controls for securing economy, efficiency
and effectiveness.
e In order to discharge this function the Audit Committee prepared an annual report for the
Board and the Principal in her capacity as Accountable Officer.
e Once agreed by the committee the report would be presented to the Board of Governors
for consideration, in conjunction with the Financial Statements for 2015/16, at its meeting
on 20 October 2016.

The committee noted one amendment — the removal of the words ‘from the mistakes made’ from
the follow-up box on page 18.

The committee considered and supported the opinion that on the basis of the information
presented to Audit Committee by management, Internal Audit, KPMG and other sources, and the
discussion and review of that information with these groups, it is Audit Committee’s opinion that
the School’s arrangements for:

e risk management;
internal control;
corporate governance;
economy, efficiency and effectiveness (value for money); and
the management and quality assurance of data submitted to HESA and to HEFCE and
other funding bodies.
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are generally adequate and effective and can be relied upon by Board of Governors.

Resolved i  That with the inclusion of the amendment at A16/56 the Audit Committee
Annual Report 2015/16 be approved for submission to the Board of
Governors.

PERFORMANCE INDICATORS AND TERMS OF REFERENCE

The committee considered an assessment of its performance during 2015/16 against the duties
as set out in its terms of reference and against the key performance indicators set by the Board of
Governors for 2015/16.

It was noted that all aspects of the terms of reference and KPIs had been met with the exception
of individual attendance. It was agreed that the issues regarding attendance should be addressed
by the chair of the Board of Governors with the individual concerned.

The committee agreed that the same KPlIs be retained for 2016/17.

Resolved i That the issues regarding attendance at Audit Committee in 2015/16 be
addressed by the chair of the Board of Governors with the individual
concerned.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AUDITORS
The committee considered the draft Financial Statements for 2015/16 and noted that:
e Some further amendments had been made since the papers had been circulated, they
included:
o0 Formatting;
0 Updating of disclosure notes;
o Minor wording changes to the narrative section.
¢ The main changes were presentational issues relating to FRS102 in the Statement of
Comprehensive Income and Expenditure on pages 26 — 28, a revised version was tabled.

The committee noted that the audit was now substantially complete and that KPMG anticipated
being able to report that in their opinion the financial statements:

e Give a true and fair view of the state of the affairs of the School as at 31 July 2016 and of
the School’s income and expenditure, recognised gains and losses and cash flows for the
year then ended;

o Have been properly prepared in accordance with FRS 102 and the FEHE SORP.

The committee considered the Audit Highlights Memorandum and Management Letter and
noted that:
e The audit had identified no audit adjustments to date except for minor presentational
adjustments which had been posted by management.
¢ There were no performance improvement observations which they were required to bring
to the committee’s attention.
e No significant concerns had arisen from their work in relation to fraud risk from revenue
recognition.
o There were no adverse findings from their review of management override of controls.
The School’s total reserves had increased by £112K compared to the prior year, driven by
a surplus of £489K (15.3% of total income).
e This increase was mainly due to an increase in recurrent grant funding and full time
student tuition fees.

The committee:
e Explored the impact of FRS102 and were assured that all elements had been addressed
appropriately.
o Explored the impact of the pensions deficit and revaluation, the options and risks for the
School and noted that the actuarial assumptions did not make the School an outlier.
o Explored the narrative section of the report, noting that it had been expended to appeal to
potential funders.
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o Explored the benefits of considering the production of a ‘glossy’ annual report version.
e Agreed that the report provided assurance, drew out a number of areas the School
needed to consider in terms of risk, provided assurance regarding reserves and presented
a success story, with some warning signs for consideration for the future.

The committee considered the Representation Letter and noted that it included standard
wording and no additions had been made.

Resolved i That the Financial Statements for 2015/16 be recommended to the Board
of Governors for approval.

ii  That the Audit Highlights Memorandum and Management Letter for
2015/16 be noted.

iii  That the External Audit Representation Letter be commended to the
Board for signature by the Chair of Governors.

HEFCE ANNUAL ACCOUNTABILITY RETURN
The committee considered the draft Annual Accountability Return for 2015/16. It was noted that:
e All higher education institutions (HEIs) are required to make an annual submission of
accountability to HEFCE in December of each year.
o For NSCD this was undertaken by CDD.
The return would be signed by the Accountable Officer, Janet Smith.
o A further table related to the School’s charity status would be signed by the Chair of the
Board of Governors.
e A Financial Memorandum key responsibilities checklist was included which outlined the
areas of assurance being sought.

The committee agreed that whilst it was able to provide assurance regarding a significant number
of the checklist responsibilities there were some elements of it that they were not in a position to
confirm and asked that the Board of Governors be asked to consider and add their assurance to
elements 1, 2, 5, 6, 14, 15, 16, 17 and 18 to enable the document to be approved for signing.

It was agreed to propose to the Board of Governors that in future years the Finance Committee
should consider and provide assurance for those elements within its remit.

The committee agreed that with the satisfactory provision of the additional assurance being
sought regarding the elements outlined in A16/67 it was satisfied that the return should be signed
as required.

Resolved i That with the satisfactory provision of the additional assurance being
sought regarding the elements outlined in A16/67 the Annual
Accountability Return for 2015/16 be approved for signing.

INTERNAL AUDIT
The committee considered the internal auditor's Follow-up Report and noted that:
o There were three outstanding recommendations relating to:

0 The production of a resources procedures manual — it was reported that this had
been de-prioritised due to lack of resources but that work had been completed on
centralising all key resources documentation into a central folder which would
minimise any risk that key information could not be found in the event of an
emergency or staff absence.

o Disaster Recovery Group scenario planning which would be scheduled for the
spring term.

0 Job evaluation — which had commenced in July 2016 but had been put on hold
briefly due to staff illness and would be completed in January 2017.
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The committee agreed that they were satisfied that appropriate progress was being made and/or
planned.

The committee considered the internal auditor's Human Resources and Payroll report and
noted that:

Payroll had been rated RED — due to the lack of any independent review prior to payment.
HR had been rated AMBER — due to arrangements for exit interviews.
Eight recommendations had been made relating to:
0 Independent review of payroll.
Casual staff contracts and holiday pay.
Transfer of staff from casual to fixed hour contracts.
Responsibility for starting or leaving students.
Exit questionnaires.
Appraisal documentation.
The recording of annual leave.

O O0OO0O0OO0O0

A16/73 The committee:

Al16/74

A16/75

Noted that the issue regarding the independent review of payroll related to a period of
three months where there had been a shortage of staff, that in normal circumstances the
situation would not have arisen, and that they were satisfied that the appropriate control
was now in place and was sufficiently robust.

Explored whether the auditor had undertaken any testing on payroll and asked that he be
asked to confirm whether any testing was undertaken and if so what the results had been.
Explored the potential to bring the payroll function in house in future.

Explored the number of students on the payroll and noted that this was approximately
fifteen.

Noted that the School was seeking to appoint a human resources manager who would be
tasked with taking forward any outstanding HR recommendations.

It was reported that internal auditor was currently absent from work due to ill health. The
committee explored the implications of this for the School, noted that no visits were scheduled
until the new year and agreed that assurance should be sought from CDD regarding cover should
the absence continue.

Resolved: i That it be established whether the auditor had undertaken any testing

on payroll and if so what the results had been.

i That assurance should be sought from CDD regarding cover for
internal audit should the current absence continue.

RISK MANAGEMENT — FULL RISK REGISTER

The committee considered the risk register and explored a range of areas:

Finance 1 Reduced funding The committee explored whether the score should
or discontinued remain at 25, and agreed that it was currently
funding sources appropriate but would probably reduce once the

School’s new strategic plan was approved.

Student 3 Failure to recruit The committee agreed that this risk required re-

socially diverse wording to clarify that the issue related to BAME.
student body
(gender, ethnicity,
disability, age)
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Resources 7 | Failure to have an | The committee agreed that this risk required re-
NSCD Estates wording to more accurately reflect the actual risk.
Strategy (including
carbon
management
initiatives)
New The committee agreed that a new risk should be
considered regarding the impact of the pension fund
deficit.

The committee were assured that the risks identified were applicable and that effective controls
were in place where appropriate.

Resolved: i That the risk register be noted.

FINANCIAL STATEMENT AUDIT — RETENDER

The committee agreed that as previously discussed due to the length of time the current contract
had been in place the School’'s financial statement auditing services should be re-tendered for
2016/17 and asked the Director of Finance and Resources to initiate an appropriate and timely
tender process.

Resolved: i That an appropriate and timely tender process for the School’s contract
for financial statement auditing be implemented and a report be
provided for consideration at the next meeting of the committee.

DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Audit Committee will take place on 7 February 2017 at 6.00pm.

Signed

Date
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THE NORTHERN SCHOOL OF CONTEMPORARY DANCE
THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors held on 20 October 2016.

Present: Clive Macdonald (Chair), Janet Smith (Principal), Tamsin Cooper, Ben Mitchell,
David Braham, Pam Bone (up to and including minute B16/101), Roger Harington,
Randall Whittaker, Frances Byrnes (from B16/94 onwards) and Mark Baker.

In attendance: The Director of Finance and Resources, the Director of Studies and the Clerk to
the Governors.

Jane Rice-Bowen - consultant (minutes B16/91 to B16/95).
Apologies: Vicki Pollard, Stephanie Ferguson, Charlotte Jones and Pam Lund.

B16/86 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None.

B16/87 The Board approved the attendance of Jane Rice-Bowen for the strategic planning item.

B16/88 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the meeting held on 21 July 2016 were approved as an accurate record.

B16/89 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None.

B16/90 GOVERNANCE MATTERS
The Board considered and approved a range of governance matters.

Resolved: i That the Order of Business for 2016/17 be approved.

i That David Braham be appointed as an independent member for a four
year term of office from 20 October 2016 to 19 October 2020.

iii That Roger Harrington be converted to an independent member for the
remainder of his term of office.

iv. That the rules and by-laws para 3.2 be amended to allow for ten
independent members.

B16/91 STRATEGY
The Board considered and noted Performance Against Strategic Objectives for 2015/16.

B16/92 The Board considered a draft Strategic Plan to 2022 and noted that:

e The plan had been developed building on the discussions which had taken place at the
strategy session held with governors in September 2016.

e A new plan was required in response to significant changes in the context in which the
School was operating.

e The last strategic plan had focussed on getting the educational focus of the School to an
excellent position and the new plan would consolidate the achievements to date with
business as usual clearly articulated, whilst moving the School on to the next steps of
development.

e The process to develop the plan to date had included significant input from staff.

¢ Revised vision, mission and values were proposed, along with three strategic priorities.

e An operational plan which would sit below the strategy was also being developed, which
included detailed actions for each of the objectives.
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The next stage of the plan would include deliverables and a financial plan.

B16/93 The Board explored:

The scale of the shift from the current strategy and agreed that the plan embraced
activities that the School was already doing well in relation to leading the development of
the art form, and noted that the plan reflected an evolution rather than a revolution and
was designed to put the School in a position to enable it to take up opportunities as they
arose.

Whether the management team was in a position to embrace the developments
proposed. The Board was assured that the plan was welcomed and provided clarity of
purpose.

The economic context and in particular possible opportunities for funding through the Arts
Council.

The consultation process and whether this had included input from stakeholders. The
Board noted that specific consultation with stakeholders had not been undertaken at this
stage but feedback from partnership working and development over the last two years
had shaped the plan significantly, and that two key stakeholders (CDD and the Arts
Council) were broadly aware of the contents of the strategy.

Whether the plan included a suitable balance between ambition and flexibility to enable a
small institution to respond to the uncertainties in the landscape.

Whether the ambition of the plan was achievable by the School in relation to its size and
staff resources, and what prioritisation and milestones would be applied to the range of
developments which would enable measurement of success.

How the impact of Brexit on the recruitment of non-UK students had been considered.
How the significant gap in funding would be addressed.

How staffing resources would be utilised to achieve the plan.

The values list, sharing some concerns that the list was too long.

Opportunities relating to the new teaching excellence framework.

B16/94 The Board considered each of the three strategic priorities and:

Dance Education

Noted that they were delighted to see research clearly articulated.

Suggested that from a presentation perspective the list may be better starting at level
seven and working down.

Agreed that there should be a clear distinction between research and scholarship, and it
should clearly articulate that this was practice based.

Explored the use of the terminology ‘globally’ and how this approach to recruitment linked
to diversity.

Dance Development

Supported the priorities outlined.

A world leading centre

Noted that the current financial plan only covered business as usual and the
development activities outlined needed to be costed.

B16/95 It was agreed that:

The Board broadly supported the plan and encouraged the School to move on further
with its development.

That the next iteration, including a financial plan, be considered by the Finance
Committee at its meeting in December 2016, who were given delegated authority to
approve it for submission to the Arts Council were this to be required urgently prior to the
next Board meeting scheduled for 19 January 2017.

Consultation with stakeholders would be undertaken at an appropriate point.

That the next iteration of the plan should include a timeline and high level priorities and
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key milestones.

Resolved: i That the next iteration of the strategic plan, including a financial plan,

be considered by the Finance Committee at its meeting in December
2016.

i That the Finance Committee be given delegated authority to approve the
strategic plan for submission to the Arts Council if this was required
urgently prior to the next Board meeting scheduled for 19 January 2017.

B16/96 PRINCIPAL’'S REPORT

The Board considered the Principal's Report which included updates regarding:

HE funding.

Organisation and staffing.

Taught degree awarding powers (TDAP).

Leeds Dance Partnership.

Partnership working with Bristol Old Vic Theatre School and the National Centre for
Circus Arts.

Yorkshire Universities — Small Specialist Institutions (SSIs) in Leeds.

Erasmus +.

Learning and Participation.

Marketing.

B16/97 The Board explored staffing changes and commended the School on its timely and effective
appointment of Verve's new Artistic Director.

Resolved: i That the report be noted.

B16/98 ACADEMIC MATTERS

The Board considered the Academic Dashboard and noted that:

The report was still relatively new and was continuing to develop, and future reports
would include sector benchmarking, NSS, student survey and DLHE results.

The introduction of iISAMs the School's new student management system would enable
the production of further data for the report in future.

The report was proving useful in a management as well as governance capacity.

31% of the School's students were EU/Overseas and this would provide a baseline
against which to measure any potential impact of Brexit.

27% of the 2016/17 student population was from a BAME background, which was an
increase of 1% on 2015/16 and exceeded the 16% CDD target.

There had been an increase in students under the age of 18.

44% of students were from homes with an income of less than £25K.

Admissions for 2017/18 had opened week commencing 17 October and early indications
were positive.

B16/99 The Board:

Explored the applications graph and noted that although a decline in applications was not
necessarily negative it was an area to monitor carefully.

Requested that future reports include an indication of the School's market share and
offers to conversions ratio.

Explored actions that could be taken to increase BAME enrolments.

Considered retention data which showed a higher number of leavers during 2015/16 than
previous years and noted that this would be monitored carefully during 2016/17.

B16/100 The Board considered the results of the National Student Survey for 2016 and noted that:

The Conservatoire for Dance and Drama ranked joint highest amongst UK performing
arts conservatoires for overall student satisfaction (90%).
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o NSCD'’s response rate for 2016 had increased by 21% to 96%.
¢ The following questions were those rated with the highest scores for NSCD in 2016:
o Staff are enthusiastic about what they are teaching (96%)
I have been able to contact staff when | needed to (100%)
The library resources and services are good enough for my needs (100%)
I have been able to access general IT when | needed to (98%)
Staff are good at explaining things (93%)
o Staff have made the subject interesting (93%)
e The following questions were those rated with the lowest scores for NSCD in 2016:
0 Assessment arrangements and marking has been fair (57%)
0 The criteria used for marking have been available in advance (63%) 29
e The School excelled in areas related to academic support, organisation and
management, learning resources and personal development, with scores higher
(between 2% to 19%) than CDD, the sector and the top HE providers.
e Although the School was 1% lower than CDD in relation to teaching, it is still rated
between 1% - 4% higher than the sector and the top HE providers.
¢ A range of actions for development were identified including exploring with students the
implications of the ‘neither agree nor disagree’ response.

©o0oo0o

The Board welcomed the report and congratulated the School on its consistently high scores.

The Board considered and approved a proposal regarding the introduction of NSCD Honorary
Fellowships. It was agreed that a statement about the renewal or revocation of fellowships
should be included in the policy.

Resolved: i  That future academic dashboard reports include an indication of the
School’s market share and offers to conversions ratio.

ii  That the introduction of NSCD Honorary Fellowships be approved.

AUDIT MATTERS

The Board considered the Annual Audit Committee Report to the Board for 2015/16 and
noted that the purpose of the report was to provide the Board with the committee’s assurance
that reliance could be placed on the School’s internal control systems and the work undertaken
to promote economy, efficiency and effectiveness. It was reported that the Audit Committee was
satisfied with the audit work undertaken during the year, both by the internal and external
auditors, and was confident to recommend the signing of the Financial Statements on that basis.

The Board considered the draft Annual Accountability Return for 2015/16. It was noted that:

e All higher education institutions (HEIs) are required to make an annual submission of
accountability to HEFCE in December of each year.

e For NSCD this is undertaken by CDD.

e The return would be signed by the Accountable Officer, Janet Smith.

e A further table related to the School’s charity status would be signed by the Chair of the
Board of Governors.

e A Financial Memorandum key responsibilities checklist was included which outlined the
areas of assurance being sought.

The Board considered items 1, 2, 5, 6, 14, 15, 16, 17 and 18 as requested by the Audit
Committee and agreed that all responsibilities as outlined were being met.

The Board considered and approved the proposal from Audit Committee that in future years the
Finance Committee consider and provide assurance for those elements within its remit in the
Annual Accountability Key Responsibilities checklist.

Resolved: i  That the Annual Audit Committee Report to the Board be received and
noted.
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ii  That assurance be given that items 1, 2, 5, 6, 14, 15, 16, 17 and 18 in the
key responsibilities checklist in the Annual Accountability Return were
being met.

iii  That the proposal from Audit Committee that in future years the Finance
Committee consider and provide assurance for those elements within its
remit in the Annual Accountability Key Responsibilities checklist be
approved.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

The Board considered the Financial Statements 2015/16 and noted that:

The School’s total reserves had increased by £112K compared to the prior year, driven
by a 2015/16 surplus of £489K (15.3% of total income).

This increase was mainly due to an increase in recurrent grant funding and full time
student tuition fees.

B16/108 The Board considered in detail:

B16/109

Issues regarding the valuation of the local government pension scheme and how the
deficit was presented in the accounts under FRS102 and agreed that the Board was fully
aware of the risks and were assured that the position would be considered in detail by
the Finance committee once the revaluation had been received in early 2017.

The impact of the pensions deficit in relation to reserves and what would the position be if
the School wanted to draw from its reserves in the future.

Whether there had been any consideration of making changes to the pension scheme.
The level of reserves held, noting that the School currently had seven months of
operating expenditure, and the approach taken.

The Board considered the Audit Highlights Memorandum and Management Letter and noted

that:

The audit was complete and no audit adjustments except for minor presentational
adjustments which had been posted by management had been identified.

There were no performance improvement observations, no significant concerns had
arisen from the audit in relation to fraud risk from revenue recognition and there were no
adverse findings from the review of management override of controls.

This was the first year that the School accounts had been reported under the new
accounting standard FRS102 and this had an impact on the accounting treatment of
certain balances/disclosures, particularly:

o0 Deferred Capital Grants

0 Short-term employment benefits

The introduction of FRS102 had also required the restatement of the 2014/15 opening
balances.

The auditors had not identified any issues in relation to the transition to FRS 102 within
the 2015/16 financial statements.

In relation to pensions it was noted that:

o0 The KPMG actuaries had reviewed the actuarial valuation for the West Yorkshire
Pension Fund, considered the disclosure implications and compared the actuarial
valuation to their internal benchmarks.

0 The auditors had reviewed the accounts to consider whether the pensions
disclosures were appropriate and reviewed the accounting treatment for annual
pension charges though the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

0 Overall KPMG reported that they considered the assumptions adopted to be
within their benchmark range, producing a net liability that was well within the
benchmark range.

The pensions matters explored earlier were the only key issue highlighted.
The School had engaged KPMG as financial statement auditors for a significant number
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of years and welcomed the planned re-tender exercise for 2016/17.

The Board considered the Management Representation Letter and noted that:
0 The letter consisted of the appropriate standard wording required and was recommended
by the Audit Committee for signing.
0 The annual report from the audit committee formed the key assurance for the Board to
enable it to approve signing of the letter.

The Board noted the Management Accounts to 31 July 2016.

The Board considered the five year Financial Plan to 2020/21 and noted that:
0 The plan did not take into consideration of any of the proposed new developments in the
draft strategic plan at this stage and was very much a ‘business as usual’ plan.
0 Included £60K from reserves for 2017/18 as previously approved by the Board.
0 Predicted financial stability for the next four years, with the funding gap being realised
from 2021.

The Board approved the required three year plan for submission to CDD and noted that:
0 The three year plan to be submitted would demonstrate financial stability and the
assumptions included were fair.
0 A revised financial plan would be drafted to reflect the proposed strategic plan and this
would be considered by the Finance Committee at its meeting in December 2016, and by
the Board of Governors at its meeting in January 2017.

Resolved: i That the Financial Statements for 2015/16 be approved for signature by
the Chair of the Board of Governors.

ii  That the Letter of Representation be approved for signing by the Chair of
the Board of Governors.

iii  That the Management Accounts to 31 July 2016 be noted.

iv  That the Financial Plan 2016/17 — 2018/19 be approved for submission to
CDD.

v That a revised financial plan to reflect the proposed strategic plan be
considered by the Finance Committee at its meeting in December 2016,
and by the Board of Governors at its meeting in January 2017.

HEALTH AND SAFETY
The Board considered the Annual Health and Safety Report 2015/16 and noted:

o That new staffing arrangements for health and safety were in place and the School now
had a very experienced member of staff overseeing the area, plus an arrangement with
an external specialist health and safety organisation which had been engaged to provide
a comprehensive range of health and safety management support services.

o A further report on progress would be provided at the next meeting.

The Board of Governors:

o Welcomed the report and the progress made.
Were assured that appropriate arrangements were in place and legislative
responsibilities were being met.

e Sought and received assurance that there had been no RIDDOR reportable incidents at
the School and that if such an incident were to occur this would be reported to the Board.

o Welcomed the proposal that the School undertake a desktop exercise as part of the
disaster recovery plan and asked that completion of this activity be reported to the Board.

Resolved: i  That a further report on progress with health and safety be provided for
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consideration at the meeting of the Board of Governors in January 2017.

ii  That completion of the desktop exercise as part of the disaster recovery
plan be reported to the Board of Governors.

B16/116 RISK MANAGEMENT
The Board considered the full Risk Register and noted that:
¢ Arange of amendments/considerations had been proposed by the Audit Committee:

Finance 1 Reduced funding or | The committee explored whether the score should
discontinued remain at 25, and agreed that it was currently
funding sources appropriate but would probably reduce once the

School’s new strategic plan was approved.

Student 3 Failure to recruit The committee agreed that this risk required re-
socially diverse wording to clarify that the issue related to BAME.
student body
(gender, ethnicity,
disability, age)

Resources 7 | Failure to have an | The committee agreed that this risk required re-

NSCD Estates wording to more accurately reflect actual risk.

Strategy (including

carbon

management

initiatives)

New The committee agreed that a new risk should be

considered regarding the impact of the pension fund
deficit.

B16/117 The Board:
¢ Noted and endorsed the proposals made by the Audit Committee.
e Agreed that overall the risks and controls were appropriate.
Noted that it was likely that the score for the risk related to the ICT infrastructure would

be reduced in the near future as a result of improved arrangements for back-up and
cover.

e Funding remained the key risk the School faced.

B16/118 The Board sought and received assurance that the risk register was considered routinely by
departments and the Leadership Team.

Resolved: i  That the Risk Register be noted.

B16/119 MINUTES
The Board received and noted the minutes of the Audit Committee on 5 July 2016.

B16/120 CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS — PAY AWARD RECOMMENDATIONS
The Board considered and approved a pay award recommendation from Remuneration
Committee.

Resolved: i That a 1% cost-of-living rise with effect from 01 August 2016 be applied to
staff salaries and casual rates of pay.
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B16/121 CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS — PROPERTY STRATEGY UPDATE

The Board received and noted a property strategy update which provided information regarding
progress since 2014 and challenges and options for the future. The report included:

e An outline of the current position and the challenges posed by it.

e Progress being made with backlog maintenance.

e A range of options for the future, including an update on progress being made in
exploring/developing each option.

B16/122 The Board of Governors noted that:
¢ The management team would continue to fully assess information and opportunities as
they arose and would make a formal recommendation for consideration by the Board as
soon as was practically possible.
¢ It was the view of management that it would be essential to agree a way forward within
twelve to eighteen months to allow for time to develop new facilities to support the
School’'s updated strategic plan.

Resolved: i That the position regarding the School’s property strategy be noted.
B16/123 DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Board of Governors will take place on Thursday 19 January 2016 at
6.00pm.

Signed

Date







